



ISSN: 1360-0869 (Print) 1364-6885 (Online) Journal homepage: http://www.tandfonline.com/loi/cirl20

The impact of counter-terrorism measures on Muslim communities

Tufyal Choudhury & Helen Fenwick

To cite this article: Tufyal Choudhury & Helen Fenwick (2011) The impact of counter-terrorism measures on Muslim communities, International Review of Law, Computers & Technology, 25:3, 151-181, DOI: 10.1080/13600869.2011.617491

To link to this article: <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/13600869.2011.617491</u>

4	1	1	1

Published online: 07 Oct 2011.



🖉 Submit your article to this journal 🗹

Article views: 2739



View related articles 🗹



Citing articles: 7 View citing articles 🕑

Full Terms & Conditions of access and use can be found at http://www.tandfonline.com/action/journalInformation?journalCode=cirl20

The impact of counter-terrorism measures on Muslim communities¹

Tufyal Choudhury and Helen Fenwick*

Durham University, UK

Concerns have been raised that counter-terrorism laws and policies are increasingly alienating Muslims, especially young people and students, and that counter-terrorism measures may themselves feed and sustain terrorism. This paper relies on extracts from a report on this issue commissioned by the Equality and Human Rights Commission to develop and deepen understanding of the impact of counter-terrorism legislation and policies in general, and on Muslim communities in particular. Building on existing studies, this report contributes to the research and wider public discussion of this matter through an examination of the experiences of counter-terrorism legislation and policies on Muslim communities in four local areas across Britain and interviews with practitioners and officials at a national and local level. The areas focused on relate in particular to various uses of technology to further counter-terror strategies and the reaction to them of those interviewed.

Keywords: Muslim communities; terrorism; counter-productive impacts; 'suspect' communities

1. Introduction

1.1. Background

The need to understand the impact of counter-terrorism laws, policies and practices on community cohesion, equality and human rights is critical. Concerns have been raised that counter-terrorism laws and policies are increasingly alienating Muslims, especially young people and students, and that counter-terrorism measures may themselves feed and sustain terrorism.² This report was commissioned by the Equality and Human Rights Commission (the Commission) to develop and deepen understanding of the impact of counter-terrorism legislation and policies in general, and on Muslim communities in particular. Building on existing studies, this report contributes to the research and wider public discussion through an examination of the experiences of counter-terrorism legislation and policies on Muslim communities in four local areas across Britain and interviews with practitioners and officials at a national and local level. This is, therefore, primarily a small-scale, in-depth, qualitative study.

Previous research suggests that counter-terrorism policies and practices may create a well of sympathy and silence among sections of society, especially if they increase repression, or stigmatise and alienate these groups.³ Studies show that Al Qa'ida and organisations closely linked to violent extremism operating in Western Europe use discrimination and the social and political marginalisation of Muslims as part of their

^{*}Corresponding author. Email: h.m.fenwick@durham.ac.uk

narrative for recruiting people to violence.⁴ The United Kingdom's own experience in Northern Ireland provides significant evidence of the potential ways in which counterterrorism measures can be counterproductive.^{5–9} In June 2008, the then Home Secretary, Jacqui Smith, made a commitment to review the impact of counter-terrorism legislation on communities in the UK.¹⁰ A government review of the existing research base on perceptions of the impact of legislation identified a number of studies, both qualitative and quantitative, that address aspects of this issue, focusing in particular on perceptions of discrimination, human rights and confidence in public bodies. It noted a number of polls and studies that suggest a perception among UK Muslim populations that counter-terrorism laws are applied in an unfair or discriminatory manner. However, it concludes that few firm conclusions can be drawn from the existing research about the perceptions of the impact of counter-terrorism law due to the limitations of the methodology of these studies.¹¹

In understanding the impact of counter-terrorism laws on Muslim communities today, parallels are inevitably drawn with the earlier experiences of Irish Catholic communities in Britain and Northern Ireland^{12-14.} One starting point for research that seeks to compare the experiences of the two communities is Paddy Hillyard's 1993 study⁶ of the impact of the Prevention of Terrorism (Temporary Provisions) Act (PTA) 1974 on Irish communities in Britain. Hillyard noted aspects of the legal and policy framework that contributed to the treatment of Irish communities in Britain as 'suspect communities'. This included: the broad scope of offences and powers created under the PTA; the disproportionate use and focus of anti-terrorism legislation and policy on members of one community; the use of police powers for gathering intelligence and information; and the treatment of terrorism and terrorist suspects as distinct from other crimes and criminal offenders through the creation of different rules and procedures of questioning and detention. Using Hillyard as their starting point, Pantazis and Pemberton¹⁵ have argued that Muslims are the new 'suspect community'. Others, however, suggest that the diversity of Muslims in Britain makes it difficult to talk about the experiences of some Muslims as amounting to treatment of all Muslims as a 'suspect community'.¹⁶ Reflecting the need for an analysis of the differentiated impact of counter-terrorism across diverse Muslim communities, some researchers have focused on the experiences of particular sections and minorities, including Salafi and Islamist groups¹⁷ and Pakistani Muslim communities.¹⁸

The impacts of a range of specific counter-terrorism laws, policies and practices have also been explored. This includes the use of police stop and search powers, the Preventing Violent Extremism policy,^{19,20} control orders²¹ and regulations directed at the financing and funding of terrorism.^{22–25} There appears to be less attention and focus on the impact of other aspects of counter-terrorism law and policy such as stops at ports and airports, arrests and pre-charge detention, indirect incitement and banning of organisations.

1.2. Methodology

This report is largely qualitative in nature, drawing on focus groups in four case study areas and interviews with national and local practitioners and officials. Qualitative research is illustrative, not statistically representative. It provides insight on people's views and perceptions but it is not possible to draw conclusions in the same way that they can from a robust, valid sample.

The four case study areas are Birmingham, East London, Glasgow and Leicester. Two areas, Birmingham and East London, had been the focus of high-profile counterterrorism arrests and raids. Both London and Glasgow had also been the targets of Al-Qa'idarelated terrorist attacks. In each of these areas four focus groups were held with local residents (both Muslim and non-Muslim) in local areas with significant Muslim populations. These focus groups aimed to explore participants' experiences and perceptions. Three focus groups in each area were with Muslim participants and one with non-Muslim participants. While the focus of the report is on the experiences of Muslims, the inclusion of non-Muslim focus groups allows for a comparison with the experiences of others living in the same local areas. At least one focus group in each area for Muslim participants was female only and one male only. A total of 96 individuals participated in the focus groups.

The research also involved 60 semi-structured interviews with individuals working in civil society and community organisations, as well as practitioners and officials at the local level in each of the four case study areas, and at the national level, in England, Scotland and Wales. All interviews were conducted on the basis that individuals would not be identified. In the report, quotes from the focus group participants only identify the gender, location and whether the quote is from a Muslim participant or not. Quotes from the stakeholder interviews give a broad indication of the professional background of the individual or the nature of the organisation for which they work. The detailed methodology, including the profile of focus group participants and the topic guides used at interviews and focus groups, is in the Appendix to the Report.²⁶

2. The security context

2.1. The threat level

Perceptions of the threat that Britain faces from terrorism also inform people's evaluation of the necessity and proportionality of counter-terrorism measures. In January 2010, the Home Office announced that the security services' assessment of the UK's threat level had increased from 'substantial' to 'severe'; this means that a terrorist incident is 'highly likely'.²⁷ According to Jonathan Evans, the Director of MI5, the United Kingdom 'continues to face a real threat from Al Qa'ida-related terrorism' which is 'persistent and dangerous'.²⁸ In 2006, Evans' predecessor at MI5, Dame Eliza Manningham-Buller, indicated that the security services had identified 1600 individuals who were 'actively engaged in plotting, or facilitating, terrorist acts here and overseas'.²⁹ By July 2007, the Prime Minster suggested an increase in the number of individuals being tracked by security services to 2000 individuals.³⁰ In the decade since 9/11, 237 individuals have been convicted of terrorism-related offences. A further 48 individuals have been made the subject of control orders³¹ and 228 individuals have been identified as vulnerable to radicalisation and referred to the Channel Programme. As these figures are not disaggregated by religion, and as Britain also faces threats of other forms of domestic terrorism and extremism, it is not possible to say how many of the individuals in these figures have a Muslim background. Data from the prison service which cover religious identity of prisoners show that 87% of terrorism-related prisoners in Great Britain in 2010 identified themselves as Muslim.³² These numbers, while serious and significant in terms of national security, are small almost 'invisible' - in the context of a UK Muslim population of over 2.5 million. Much of the work that is being undertaken by security services is, by its nature, closed to the general public. This makes it difficult for individuals to assess whether particular measures or policies are necessary or proportionate.

2.2. Perceptions of the threat level

In general, focus group participants, both Muslims and non-Muslim, questioned government information about the level of the threat from terrorism. Most agreed there was a threat but that it felt exaggerated, as it was amplified by media reporting. Some acknowledged that it was difficult to assess the credibility of the government's assessment of the threat level as much of the information on which it is based is not public. Many, in justifying their scepticism towards the government assessment of the threat level, referred to the way they felt intelligence information was misused by the government to justify the 2003 invasion of Iraq.

For most in the case study areas, the high threat level generally from international terrorism claimed by government, although significant and obviously real, did not resonate with their everyday experience of living in their local area. In the case study areas where there had been only a small number of terrorist-related arrests, those who felt that there was a threat, suggested that it was located in other cities or communities:

I think it could go anywhere; I don't feel at all threatened in Britain, I don't know anyone who personally feels they are threatened by terrorism but there is a general fear ... it may be different in Bradford; but in Leicester we feel very blest [sic] and lucky... We are supposed to feel that the hammer could fall and crush our heads at any time. Just this week we are told that if Britain were to withdraw from Afghanistan then this would happen or that would happen, before a bomb has even gone off. We are supposed to be revved up; the climate of terror is not something that terrorists create, we do that ourselves. (Non-Muslim, male, Leicester)

Maybe we are cocooned. Everybody else thinks we're terrorists and yet we can't find them in our areas. (Muslim, male, Birmingham)

The diversity of the Muslim population may play an important role here. While many Muslims identify themselves as being part of a 'Muslim community' and the threat of terrorism is also identified as coming from 'the Muslim community', in their everyday lives Muslims live in specific localities and through networks based on family, work, education and connections, developed through more particular ethnic and religious ties:

People don't think there is that much of a problem. I don't know whether people are in denial of it, or whether, because it doesn't happen in their social circle, they don't see it as a problem. (Volunteer, Muslim youth organisation)

The general Muslims in this area just want to try and get a job, earn money, get through life and practise their faith, this idea that people are extremists is I think so, so, minuscule, it's so, so minuscule that it doesn't translate to the reality of what's being perceived. (Youth worker)

The lack of contact between most Muslims and extremists is highlighted in the response by Muslims to a YouGov poll in 2005.³³ Forty-seven percent of Muslims in the poll believed that radicalising imams existed. At the same time, 69% had never come across one, whereas 22% had heard one once or twice and only 5% reported coming across them frequently. A counter-terrorism officer interviewed for this report found there was little pressure from communities to take action as 'so much of the activity appears to be unknown to the community'. Interviewees who worked with young Muslims also argued that claims that Muslim communities were in denial about violent extremism and radicalisation needed to be placed in the broader context of the disconnection between young Muslims and their parents across a range of social and cultural issues:

Yes, there is denial about extremism, but it sits alongside denial about pre-marital sex, drugs, gangs, domestic violence, abuse and all the other things parents find too difficult to talk about. (Youth worker)

A government official also drew an analogy between the lack of acknowledgement about the threat of violent extremisms to the denial, in some Muslim communities a decade ago, about problems of drug addiction. The issue of drug addiction, he argued, was acknowledged as it reached a scale where the problem could not be ignored by communities. By contrast, shifting community perceptions of the threat from radicalisation is more difficult because, in his view, it is never going to reach the same scale. Among focus group participants, those who were willing to trust the government's assessment of the threat level were generally more supportive of the measures that are being taken.

I prefer it: to know that government is taking measures; it makes you feel more secure. I was in London on the anniversary of 7/7; I have felt a bit scared. To know the government is taking measures, you know you can sleep peacefully at night. [Compared to] living in a country where nothing is being done. I've spoke to people who have come here to live in England after they've lived in such a country where there is so much terrorism that's been imposed on them that they can't even sleep and they feel so much happier to know that there are measures, there are police, and there are people that they can go to, to feel that protection. We are getting it right. If there was nothing being done you wouldn't feel safe in your community. (Muslim, female, Leicester)

2.3. The legal and policy context

A large number and range of counter-terrorism legislative measures and policies have been introduced in the UK in recent years³⁴ in response to a perceived heightened risk of terrorist attack. The starting point for this legislation is the Terrorism Act 2000 and its definition of 'acts of terrorism'. The definition in Section 1 of the Act is broad; it includes the use or threat of action that involves serious violence against a person, serious damage to property, endangering another person's life, creating a serious risk to the health and safety of the public or a section of the public and action designed seriously to interfere with or seriously disrupt an electronic system.³⁵ These actions become 'acts of terrorism' where two conditions are met. First, the use or threat of action is designed to influence the government or to intimidate the public or a section of the public. Secondly, the use or threat of action is designed to further a political, religious or ideological cause.³⁶ The broad nature of the definition of 'acts of terrorism' in the Terrorism Act was justified on the basis that its primary role was to provide a platform for allowing the use of investigative police powers, and was not a term on which a criminal offence is based.³⁷ Since then there have been a number of other statutes or related pieces of legislation.

Two of the main issues to emerge from this research concern the use of counterterrorism legal powers. The first is the use of powers under the Terrorism Act Schedule 7 to stop, search and examine people at ports and airports in order to determine whether they are concerned with the commission, preparation or instigation of an act of terrorism. The second concerns the powers under s44 of the Terrorism Act to stop and search individuals in designated locations in order to look for articles which could be used for the commission of acts of terrorism. Both these powers can be used without the need to have any reason to suspect the person being stopped. The scope and nature of these powers is discussed in further detail below.

The period of pre-charge detention was also raised as an issue of concern in focus groups. The maximum period of detention, applicable to a person arrested under s41 of the Terrorism Act, was seven days; it was extended to 14 days by amendment to s41(7) and Schedule 8 of the Terrorism Act under the Criminal Justice Act 2003, and then, after the July 2005 bombings in London, it was extended again, by further amendment under the Terrorism Act 2006, to 28 days. The government sought to extend the period of time

to 90 days but was defeated in the House of Commons. The government sought to bring forward the 90-day period once again in the Counter-Terrorism Bill 2008 but was again defeated. Thus terrorism suspects could be held in detention for almost a month, in strong contrast to non-terrorist suspects, who can only be held for up to 72 hours, even for the most serious offences. The power allowing for up to 28 days pre-charge detention was subject to an affirmative order of up to one year. If no order was made, the maximum period returned to 14 days. In July 2010, the government renewed this power for six months pending the outcome of a review of counter-terrorism and security powers. This order expired on 24 January 2011 and was not renewed so the maximum period for pre-charge detention returned to 14 days.

Both s44 and the period of pre-charge detention were part of the government's review of counter-terrorism and security powers. The government's Protection of Freedoms Bill includes provisions for repealing the powers contained in the Terrorism Act 2006, allowing the extension of the period of pre-charge detention from 14 to 28 days, and replacing these with a permanent provision for up to 14 days pre-charge detention. At the same time, the government has published draft emergency legislation to allow the period of pre-charge detention to return to 28 days for a period of three months, where there are circumstances that require this.

Following the review, the Protection of Freedoms Bill contains provisions for the repeal of s44 with new powers that allow persons or vehicles to be stopped and searched, without the need for any reasonable suspicion in a specified area or place. CONTEST, the name given to the government's overarching counter-terrorism strategy, provides a wider policy context for understanding the use of specific legal provisions. This is a multi-dimensional strategy corresponding to the multi-faceted nature of terrorism. The strategy has four strands - Prevention, Pursuit, Protection and Preparedness. Prevention takes in long-term goals, such as working to reduce tendencies leading to 'radicalisation', through, for instance, helping to resolve international disputes which terrorists can exploit; addressing issues of inequality and discrimination, thus ensuring that all citizens in the UK 'feel fully part of our society'; fighting the 'battle of ideas'; deterring those who facilitate terrorism and those who encourage others to become terrorists, thus 'changing the environment within which extremist and those radicalising others can operate'. Pursuit goes wider than actually seeking to prevent terrorist attacks, and includes: the disruption of terrorist activities, through better understanding of their capabilities and intentions; prosecutions, deportations, control orders and proscriptions of organisations; working with communities; making it harder for terrorists to operate domestically and abroad; and targeting their funds. Protection entails working to safeguard critical national infrastructure and other sites at risk and maintaining border security. Preparedness means ensuring effective contingency arrangements are in place for dealing with terrorist attacks.³⁸

2.4. The policing context

2.4.1. Experiences of policing

Attitudes towards counter-terrorism policing are shaped by experiences of policing and the criminal justice system in other areas. The young demographic profile of the Muslim population, its ethnic composition, and the over-representation of those who are poor means that Muslims are at greater risk of being victims of crime than the general population.³⁹ Their experiences of interactions with the police as victims of crime can, therefore, be an important influence on trust and confidence in the police. Pakistanis and Bangladeshis are the group most likely to be victims of household crime and racially motivated crime, and

report the highest levels of anxiety about crimes such as burglary and robbery. They are more likely than the general population to believe that the police will treat them worse than people from other racial groups.⁴⁰ Poor relationships between local Muslim youths and the police underpinned the tensions that existed in Oldham, prior to the riots that took place there in the summer of 2001.⁴¹

Across all the focus groups, individuals reported both negative and positive experiences of policing. Positive experiences were discussed in terms of individual officers that were particularly helpful, courteous, or viewed as going out of their way to address a situation. The negative experiences ranged from a failure of police to respond to reports of crime or to take such reports seriously, through to instances of bullying or abuse from individual officers. The ways in which police deal with hate crimes are particularly important, as they are identified as 'signal crimes' that have a major effect on Muslim community perceptions of safety and an 'important role in stimulating processes of radicalisation'.⁴² Evidence from the focus groups suggests that where such crimes are not always taken seriously by the police, they severely undermine trust and confidence in the police and criminal justice process. One woman recalled her experience after youths threw down a lit cigarette on to her headscarf in a shopping mall shortly after 7/7:

It was such as traumatic experience, because we've been spat at before, we've been sworn at, but this is physical harm; somebody actually physically harming you. And my daughter was with me as well. But what happened was eight hours I had to wait to be interviewed and even during that process the police kept saying that they're just young lads and trying to discourage me; that they are maybe just playing around. But it's the principle of the matter ... in the end the case was dropped; it didn't go as far as the court but nobody informed me. It was only when we chased it up that they said that it was too far ahead and there is nothing we can do. There wasn't sufficient evidence. They made excuses ... The legal remedy wasn't there for me. I'm quite angry actually. (Muslim, female, London)

2.4.2. Co-operation and partnership

Community engagement is said to be the cornerstone of effective counter-terrorism policy.⁴³ The need to build trust and support with communities is recognised in the National Policing Plan 2005–2008. It provides that the counterterrorism strategy of government is underpinned by 'strong community ties to build and increase trust and confidence within minority faith communities'.⁴⁴ The importance of trust and confidence has contributed to the application of models of community and neighbourhood counter-terrorism policing.^{45,46} They also serve several purposes: improving communication with Muslim communities, marginalising extremists and promoting social integration.⁴⁷ Perceptions of procedural justice – whether participants think the police will treat them fairly, with dignity and respect – are important predictors of cooperation in relations between the police and British Muslim communities.⁴⁸

Community participation and empowerment are critical elements of successful partnerships between the police and Muslim communities.⁴⁹ Building trust and developing effective partnerships is, however, more difficult in the context of counter-terrorism policy and practice. Initiatives and activities aimed at building trust may be seen as a mechanism for gathering intelligence and may take place alongside the use of other measures, such as covert surveillance, stop and search, arrests and lengthy periods of pre-charge detention.⁵⁰ Across all the case study areas a consistent theme was the extent to which relationships of trust between the police and communities are often critically dependent on relationships with particular individuals, and are shaped by the personality and commitment of individual officers. In some cases, individuals remain a central contact point for communities in their interaction with the police, even after they retire. In two case study areas, relationships with individual police officers were sufficiently strong that they were called on to mediate internal community or organisational disputes or disagreements. However, officers who work with local communities recognise that even where there is a high level of trust, challenges remain in gaining information. This, however, is not necessarily because people are not willing to provide information, but because most people are unaware that the information they have is relevant or important.

2.4.3. Counter-terrorism policing

Both police officers and interviewees from Muslim community organisations suggest that some features of counter-terrorism policing make it different from other areas of policing. This includes the difficulties that arise from a perceived lack of a clear line between lawful and unlawful activity. In interviews, police officers referred to the importance of the wider social, political, religious and cultural context in evaluating the significance of information, particularly where the focus is on preventing violent extremism:

Around intelligence you have to understand the context ... we think we can interpret the context but can we? It's about being able to place groups, and people affiliated to different groups. We need a knowledge level that is quite sophisticated ... if I think of our policing organisation we are quite clinical ... you work in the actual. Whereas [in counter-terrorism], to a certain degree, you are dabbling in ideology, beliefs, capability. All of these are in the melting pot and at what point does somebody's curiosity turn into a belief? When does that belief turn into some extremism? When does extremism turn into violent extremism? (Senior police officer)

An experienced counter-terrorism officer is harsher in her assessment: 'We're not good at context,' she argues, 'partly because we don't understand what the context is and we are reluctant to get involved; because it is political.'

2.5. Summary

There is no single monolithic Muslim community and, therefore, no single monolithic Muslim experience of counter-terrorism policing. The experiences and impact of counter-terrorism policing are likely to be shaped by a range of characteristics, including ethnicity, citizenship status, age, gender, and socio-economic position. This diversity also affects perceptions of the threat level. Muslims are told there is a severe threat from international terrorism that they must help prevent and yet, for most in this study, this does not resonate with their everyday experience in their communities. This contributes to a disconnection between state insistence on the primacy of the threat from international terrorism, and communities, where a wider range of social issues are identified as posing a more real and concrete threat to society. The state needs to acknowledge that communities' perceptions of threat are genuine and engage with these in their approach to working with communities.

3. Ports and airports

The British government's national security strategy cites the maintenance of 'strong borders' as 'essential to protect against terrorism'.⁵¹ Ports and airports are, therefore, an important place where individuals have direct experience of policies, practices and powers relating to counter-terrorism. This section explores two specific ways in which counter-terrorism powers are experienced at ports and airports. The section begins with

an examination of the experiences and views of focus group participants towards the range of security measures that have been introduced at airports to ensure the safety and security of flights. It then focuses on the impact of stops under the Terrorism Act Schedule 7.

3.1. Security measures

The use of airplanes in the 9/11 attacks, and subsequent attempts and plans to detonate explosives on airplanes in the UK and elsewhere, have led to more stringent security checks at airports. Restrictions on the quantity of liquids that can be carried on to flights in cabin luggage were introduced in response to a plot in Britain to blow up trans-Atlantic flights. Following the attempt by Umar Farouk Abdul Muttalib to blow up Northwest Airlines Flight 253 in December 2009 using explosives sewn into his clothing, the UK government began trials on the use of body image scanners at some UK airports. An interim Code of Practice on the use of body scanners was introduced, which provides that individuals may not be selected for scanning on the basis of personal characteristics which may constitute discrimination.⁵² The Code also provided that a passenger can request, but not require, that the person viewing the image be the same gender as him/her. Since its introduction, there have been two reported cases of Muslims who refused to undergo a body scan and were, therefore, denied boarding on to their flight.⁵³

In focus groups and interviews, there was broad support from Muslim and non-Muslim participants for security measures that are necessary and important in ensuring the safety of flights. The security checks at airports (that is, the process of putting luggage, shoes and clothes through scanners, stepping through metal detectors and having pat-downs) were viewed as fair and carried out with respect, because it was clear that the measures were applied to all passengers equally. In the experience of most participants, selection of passengers for enhanced checks was random:

A man in front, who wasn't Muslim, was asked to take off his shoes, while I wasn't. And he said, why isn't she being asked? She looks more like someone who is going to blow someone up than me. I don't mind to take my shoes off, but the security guard said we don't want her to take her shoes off, it's random. I was embarrassed. (Muslim, female, Leicester)

A few participants reported feeling singled out, but even here most recognised that there was a need for the measures:

I fly to London once a month and I don't wear a single piece of jewellery, nothing, and I still beep [going through security machine] ... but I'm calm I let them do [a pat down] and I fly ... and yeah, there is an element of me that thinks why me every time, but then on the flip side of it I think what if there is someone dressed like me, who looks like me, who is doing something illegal, who is jeopardising safety on the flight, I wouldn't want that on my shoulder just because they didn't check. (Muslim, female, Glasgow)

There was, however, considerable concern among focus group participants about the use of body image scanners at airports. None of the focus group participants had personal, direct or indirect experience of the use of body scanners. Concern focused on the nature of the images that the scanners would produce, who would view these images and how they would be stored. Several Muslim participants referred to the possibility of being subjected to scanners as 'humiliating'. For some, it reinforced a sense that there was a significant difference between Muslims and other members of British society on issues of modesty in relation to clothing, while others recognised that concern about the use of scanners was not limited to Muslims. Many questioned the necessity of scanners and wanted alternatives to be considered for those who were uncomfortable with scanners:

Is there a better way of doing it [than body scanners]? We don't mind people being strip searched, do it woman to woman or man to man; why have men looking at women; it raises the heart beat of the Muslims. (Muslim, male, Leicester)

Full body scanners, the idea is disgusting, it's like pornography. I would rather be taken into a separate room and strip searched. (Muslim, female, Leicester)

In some areas, police responded to concerns about the use of body image scanners by arranging visits to airports for individuals from local community groups.

3.2. Schedule 7

3.2.1. The use of Schedule 7

Schedule 7 of the Terrorism Act 2000 gives 'examining officers' at ports and airports the power to stop, search and examine an individual in order to determine whether or not a person is concerned in the commission, preparation or instigation of an act of terrorism. The examining officer does not need to have any reasonable suspicion in order to question or examine an individual under this power. A person may be detained for up to nine hours for the purposes of a stop. This was described by one interviewee as amounting to a 'de facto arrest'. Several interviewees viewed Schedule 7 as equivalent to a s44 stop and search at the airport, as both allowed individuals to be stopped without any need for grounds of suspicion.

A statutory Code of Practice for Examining Officers provides guidance on the application and interpretation of Schedule 7 powers.⁵⁴ The Code provides that an examining officer should 'make every reasonable effort to exercise the power in such a way as to minimise causing embarrassment or offence to a person who is being questioned'. The power must be 'used proportionately, reasonably, with respect and without unlawful discrimination'. Furthermore, examining officers should take particular care to ensure that the selection of persons is not 'solely based on their perceived ethnic background or religion' and 'a person's perceived ethnic background or religion must not be used alone or in combination with each other as the sole reason for selecting the person for examination.' While the examining officer can stop a person without any suspicion, the Code makes it clear that decisions should not be arbitrary but based on the nature of the threat posed, including information on the origin or location of terrorist groups, and the trends of travel patterns of those linked to terrorist activity.

Data on the extent and use of Schedule 7 is limited. A distinction is made in recording data, between a stop and an examination. There is no recording of data on stops. Data on all examinations of less than one hour are kept locally. However, the Code of Practice only requires data on examinations of more than one hour to be collected centrally. As a consequence, until recently, the Home Office only provided data on Schedule 7 examinations that last for more than one hour. Requests for information about examination of less than one hour from individual ports and airports are refused on the grounds that such information would reveal the pattern of use across particular locations. It is, therefore, not possible to have a full picture of the extent to which Schedule 7 has been used in Britain since 2001. In 2010, for the first time, the Home Office published figures for the total number of Schedule 7 examinations in 2009/10. This revealed that 85,557 examinations took place in ports in Great Britain in 2009/10; of these, 2687 lasted for more than one hour.³¹ Between 2001 and 2009, 272 Schedule 7 examinations lasting over one hour were made. There is no data on the number of individuals that have been convicted following these Schedule 7 examinations. Data from the Home Office only states that Schedule 7 examinations between 2004 and 2009 resulted in 99 arrests, this resulted in 17 people being charged under the Terrorism Act and 31 under other terrorism-related offences and 43 convictions. However, this does not mean that 43 individuals have been convicted, as some individuals may have been convicted of more than one charge17.

The Home Office data, for Schedule 7 examinations of over one hour for the period April 2009 to March 2010, is disaggregated into five broad ethnic/racial categories. Based on the perceived ethnicity of the respondent as defined by the examining officer, the data show that the largest group to be stopped is defined as White (46%). This is followed by Asian (27%); Chinese and Other (19%); African/Caribbean (7%), and Mixed Race (2%).

3.2.2. Reasons for Schedule 7 stops

Officials have argued that arrest and convictions should not be the primary measure of the success of Schedule 7. In his review of the use of counter-terrorism powers, Lord Carlile maintains that the 'obvious presence of port officers is a deterrent to terrorists ... knowledge, on their part, that a port is manned efficiently and the subject of strong and well-informed vigilance is a significant inhibition against targeting that port' (Lord Carlile, 2010: 39). He has, however, repeatedly argued that 'the number of random or intuitive stops could be reduced considerably' without undermining national security.⁵⁵

In interviews, police officers indicate that Schedule 7 stops serve a variety of purposes, including information and intelligence-gathering, questioning persons of interest or persons who may be of interest, and recruiting informants. A senior counter-terrorism police officer insisted that the recruitment of informants was not the primary purpose but 'an important by-product' of the stops. He maintained that the primary role of Schedule 7 is deterrence:

If I were to claim a value for [Schedule 7] it would be deterrence. I think it's just the same as customs. You and I know we will probably not ever be stopped if we go through the green channel but the minute there is a chance that you might be and you might be examined and your belongings might be examined ... that a significant number will be stopped and will be examined is [a deterrence]. Again, proving that, research wise or academically, is very difficult. (Senior police officer)

Police interviewees argue that decisions on Schedule 7 stops are not based on ethnic profiling but can be based on risk assessment around specific routes and in response to intelligence and information they receive:

The airports present, for us, a filter point for people accessing the country ... intelligence feeds will give us, if not specific individuals using certain flights going to and from certain destinations, at least a profile, which isn't just racially based but can be seen that way so that people that present the highest threat and risk of harm in terms of radicalisation and extremism will be coming and going from certain countries ... the intelligence may well be that someone will be coming on this flight from whichever country, but more often than not, the intelligence falls short of that. It will be, something has been picked up somewhere that a someone is coming from this destination or on a certain route, the day of the week may not even be

known... In order to maintain some security there is a feeling that a general approach is needed, a general approach leads to suggestions and feelings of stereotyping and all the rest of it ... flights and routes are risk assessed, it's not that every flight is stopped. (Senior police officer)

They acknowledged that the use of flight risk assessments meant that those travelling on particular routes were more likely to be stopped. This creates an impression of racial profiling. The interviews with community groups and civil society organisations suggest a significant concentration of Schedule 7 stops among individuals of Afghan, Pakistani and Somali background. While the interviews suggest that most relate to flights to and from South Asia, the Middle East or East Africa, there are also examples of Muslims who have been stopped on domestic and European flights.

3.2.3 Experience of Schedule 7

Non-Muslim participants in the focus groups did not recall any experiences of Schedule 7 stop at ports or airports. By contrast, the indications from Muslim participants across the focus groups and interviews with community groups and practitioners in the case study areas were that Schedule 7 stops at airports are perceived to have a widespread negative impact on Muslim communities. Interviews with those working in Muslim communities suggest that the prominence of this issue reflects the profile of those stopped. As Schedule 7 stops involve airline passengers, they have a greater impact on businessmen and professionals. In several areas, the stops have involved imams and those working in local community organisations, including those working with the police. Furthermore, when one person is stopped, it impacts on those travelling with them.

Focus group participants suggested that for some Muslims, stops have become a routine part of their travel experience:

I went to Turkey recently with my uncle, and he always gets stopped. Every single time he comes to the UK he gets stopped. The business that he is in is import and export. (Muslim, female, Leicester)

The first thing you always ask your friend when they come from travelling is, did they stop you ... it's not how was the holiday, it's did you get stopped and what did they ask you. That is the first question people ask each other now. (Muslim, male, Glasgow)

If you look at Schedule 7 there is barely a family in the community that will not have been affected by it ... to varying degrees but people will have been offended by it ... they get picked out they get asked this set of questions that other passengers don't get picked out ... there is no reason to stop innocent people that you have no information on at an airport. (Muslim civil society activist, Glasgow)

The one that captures the attention is Schedule 7 ... that is the one that is most felt ... everybody, but everybody knows somebody that has been stopped ... not just stopped but also hassled at the same time ... it comes back and permeates though the community' (Civil society practitioner, Leicester)

Stopping at the airport that has caused a lot of resentment, not only the young people but older people, families coming back from India and Pakistan or flights from Dubai, they are singling out either the parent, the father or a brother, and it means the rest of the family is kept waiting for five hours. You are not just alienating that individual, you've got a family and the family go into the community; they then tell their community and before you know it you've got the community saying what's happened to you. (Local police officer)

The interviews suggest that the experience of being stopped and questioned at an airport is often more stressful than a stop in the street. This may be a function of the general stress of travelling; individuals are with families or may have families or friends awaiting their arrival. Added to this are concerns about missing flights or connections and losing baggage if a flight is missed. For those who are not British citizens, there are additional concerns and feelings of vulnerability that arise from their less secure immigration status, for example, those who are arriving to join family, on holiday or as students.

Taken together, interviews and focus groups reveal two distinct experiences of being stopped. In the first group are individuals who are stopped at airports and find themselves questioned on a range of issues that to them seem, at best, irrelevant and, at times, provocative. Focus group participants in this category who had been stopped under Schedule 7 are particularly surprised by the nature of the questions they were asked. Questioning under Schedule 7 is not related to the safety or security of a particular flight but aims to determine whether a person is concerned with the commission, preparation or instigation of acts of terrorism. In many cases, anger arises from the nature of the questions asked as these intensify their sense of being targeted because they are Muslim. Individuals recalled being asked questions relating to their religious and political beliefs, as well as their personal activities in their communities. One interviewee recalls being questioned about his understanding of jihad; another about polygamy and his views of different political Islamic organisations and Muslim community groups. Such questions led most to feel that they were being targeted as Muslims, and that the questions were being used to build up profiles of them and to gather information in general about Muslim communities.

My husband and I were stopped at the airport... They asked him, if somebody gave him a gun would he be likely to carry it. And has he ever been offered one. They asked him ridiculous childish questions ... to stop a plane being blown up you need me to take my clothes off, and you've got to search me. I've not got a problem with that. But to put me in a room and ask me do I want to buy a gun and how did your wife buy a ticket, is kind of daft. (Muslim, female, Leicester)

I don't mind them stopping people but they are trying to get people on any issue: their financial situation; their marriage. I understand your concern is terrorism, check on that, but why go through their lives? I don't mind. But, to ask whether a person takes the dole, or not, is that their business? (Muslim, male, Leicester)

A big complaint is the kind of questions that were being asked, like do you know where Osama Bin Laden is? Which mosque do you pray at? In one meeting [with the police about Schedule 7] it led to comical moments with someone asking 'Which mosque don't you want us to pray at? Which are the problem mosques?' To which the answer was, none... If you have information you should question them at any point ... to have a special regime that you have to wait for someone to go on holiday to question them doesn't make sense. It's just a fishing expedition ... in that respect it's a complete waste of time. (Muslim civil society activist)

Interviews with police officers suggest that screening questions asked by port officers include asking individuals which mosque they attend, the number of times a day they pray and whether they know the whereabouts of Osama bin Laden:

One individual from Afghanistan, an asylum seeker, was asked, 'do you know the whereabouts of Osama bin Laden?' He said, 'If I did I would be claiming a reward' ... he was held for 4 or 5 hours ... mobile phone taken off of him ... SIM card taken ... all his credit cards taken. (Local police officer)

A senior counter-terrorism officer suggests that the implementation of questions at airports is a challenge because of the level of knowledge of the wider context that is needed to use them effectively:

I always worry about the level of training you need to give an officer; at the end of the day I could probably engage with you about world affairs, about politics, about Egypt just now. I could have a chat about all aspects of the Muslim religion. I could probably understand the values that you have. Now that has come from many years of exposure ... It's the ability to have a sensible conversation. My worry is that some clever person is given a series of questions [the Schedule 7 screening questions], all of which I think I could probably use, cause I'm experienced quite well ... and we've made it tick box, and of course it looks stupid ... but how do you overcome that. Its huge training; it's asking police officers to read papers, to understand about cultural issues. It's asking a lot. (Senior police officer)

There is a second group of individuals who face questioning which suggests that they, or an organisation or institution with which they are connected or affiliated, have been under surveillance. Here, the interest may not be in the individual directly but a particular mosque, community organisation or student Islamic society that the individual is associated with. Some mosques also feel that their congregations are the targets of Schedule 7 stops. The impact of Schedule 7 stops on individuals in this group is perhaps more profound:

People definitely think they are being targeted because they are from a particular Muslim background. As a result of that it is definitely having a knock-on effect; it is definitely affecting a lot of people. People feel they are being targeted, that they are the victims of what is going on ... close to one hundred of our congregation have been stopped, including imams and mosque committee members. (Mosque official)

An interviewee who works for a civil society organisation reported coming across examples of refugees, asylum seekers and those seeking citizenship or permanent residency being targeted for recruitment as police informants in the course of Schedule 7 examinations, with promises that their applications would be dealt with favourably if they cooperated.

An interviewee who works with young people explains the impact of Schedule 7 stops on some students:

The kinds of questions that are asked make them [Muslim students] really feel that they are targeted, marginalised. Also, it's reduced their trust in the police to keep them safe; it's made them feel less safe. And, in the longer term, a lot of them feel as if they are constantly under surveillance ... It has left some feeling paranoid as well ... it may be an exaggerated feeling to think that you are being watched but that is the impact that this is having on people. (Student officer)

Furthermore, for some individuals, the perception that they are under surveillance that arose from the questions they were asked during their Schedule 7 stop has led to a withdrawal from wider social participation:

A lot of them, before they were involved in social events, organising charity work and stuff; they have now stopped that completely, or reduce that to a huge extent ... Police say if you have nothing to hide you have nothing to fear, that is not right, in fact, people who have nothing to hide have been given something to fear by all the stops and searches. (Student officer)

Police and Muslim civil society organisation interviewees suggest that the likelihood of being stopped, and the experience of individuals when stopped, differs between airports.

Such information appears to gather credibility within communities, and leads some to reroute their flights away from airports where they feel they are more likely to be stopped, or poorly treated when they are stopped. In one area, a local travel agent began to route flights from Pakistan through airports in other areas as passengers preferred this to the inconvenience of a Schedule 7 examination. Individuals who discussed Schedule 7 examinations suggested a lack of consistency in the approach taken by examining officers. When an individual misses their flight as a consequence of a Schedule 7 examination, the examining officer retains discretion over whether to assist them in rebooking their flight. The interviews suggest that in most cases, they will do so, but the practice is not consistent and there are instances recalled where the examining officer has agreed to contact the airline to explain the situation but then failed to do this. Furthermore, while the police are able to help, for example by contacting the airline to explain why a passenger missed their flight, the decision of whether to provide them with a seat on the next available flight or require them to rebook their ticket remains with the airline. Depending on availability of seats on flights, the delay to travel plans can be far longer than the examination itself. The interviews suggest the need for greater consistency and clarity around the help and support that is needed for those who, as a consequence of the examinations, have their travel plans disrupted.

Among the concerns of those examined under Schedule 7 is a fear that their names are retained on a database which will affect their future travel. An MP in one of the local case study areas, who has had to deal with a number of Schedule 7 cases, raised this issue with the police and asked for clear confirmation that this information would not be retained, but has not been able to obtain that assurance, characterising the answer received from the police as 'at best evasive'.

3.2.4. Responses to concerns about Schedule 7 stops

The impact of Schedule 7 stops on communities is usually picked up by police in local areas rather than by port officers. This has led local police officers in some case study areas to take action to address community concerns. However, officers in one case study area felt that the first time they raised their concerns with ports' examining officers it was not taken seriously, as the impact on community trust and confidence was, at that time, not regarded as a significant consideration: '…we facilitated a meeting between ports' police and key [community] individuals so that they knew what it felt like … but at that [time] there was no interest in what they called this "pink and fluffy stuff" (local police officer).

The interviewee notes, however, that these attitudes have now changed; they feel that there is now far greater recognition of the need to understand the impact of policing on the wider context and on local communities. Another experienced counter-terrorism officer, weighing up the benefits from Schedule 7 stops against its impact on trust and confidence of police in Muslim communities, argued that overall, 'in terms of balance we lose more then we gain', although he acknowledged that 'port officers wouldn't agree ... they would say we are doing a very valuable job'. In another case study area, a local police officer refers to Schedule 7 stops as something that is 'bubbling under the surface ... eroding trust'. A senior officer acknowledged that it was an issue that was 'festering' in communities. Senior government officials and local police officers are aware that the scale and nature of Schedule 7 stops are a significant source of discontent in some Muslim communities.

Local police officers who are aware of the impact of Schedule 7 stops in undermining trust and cooperation in their local area point to the difficulties in addressing these issues, as

priorities differ across different parts of the police force. In particular, the impact of a port stop on relations between the community and police in a local area may not be the primary concern of port officers:

[Port officers] were looking to gather intelligence ... so while they may have hit their target of the number of people from a particular region that they need to stop and question (and I don't know that they have such a target) they have no consequence of the damage to our reputation when the person they stopped passes through the gates, comes home and retells the story that 'I was stopped for three hours and one of the questions was, what do I think of President Bush'. And that was one of the questions that people were routinely being asked. So it's really damaging. (Police officer)

One response to Muslim community concerns by local police forces has been the creation of advisory or reference groups around Schedule 7. In one of the case study areas, all individuals who made complaints about Schedule 7 stops were contacted to participate in the group, while in others, members of key community institutions such as mosques which have raised concerns about the stops were invited to participate. Police interviewees, nevertheless, acknowledge that there are difficulties in establishing the legitimacy of any group that is formed by the police. A key function of the advisory and reference group, from the perspective of the police, is to observe the stops and dispel what they feel are community myths about them. In the experience of Muslim civil society organisations, compared to other areas of policing, including s44 and PVE, Schedule 7 stops remain an area where there is limited community engagement. Their key concerns included the lack of data on the use of Schedule 7 powers and the perceived lack of effective accountability mechanisms to oversee the use of the powers. In relation to data, Muslim civil society groups have called for more comprehensive data to be collected and released, showing the extent and ethnic background of those who are examined under Schedule 7. Data, based on the examining officers' perception of a person's ethnicity, are now published. However, data based on the self-defined ethnicity of those subject to a Schedule 7 examination, while collected, are still withheld from publication on the grounds of national security. Most also felt that there was limited awareness in communities about the rights individuals had when they were stopped and questioned.

Some community activists have argued for greater democratic and political accountability of the use of Schedule 7 stops. Given the sensitive nature of information that informs decisions to make stops, one suggestion is for greater parliamentary oversight and scrutiny of their use. Other suggestions include the use of an independent body to carry out postinterview surveys on passengers who have been stopped. Others have focused on the need to change the scope of Schedule 7 powers. One Muslim civil society group, while recognising that Schedule 7 stops are an important tool for disrupting would-be terrorists, maintains that examinations of several hours should only be possible if there is 'reasonable suspicion' of an individual.⁵⁶

3.3. Summary

Muslims in this study are supportive of a wide range of the measures that have been introduced at airports in response to the threat from international terrorism, where it is clear that they are treated in the same way as other passengers and are not subjected to discrimination on the basis of their religion. There is concern about the violation of norms of privacy and modesty that arise from the use of body scanners; however, the research did not pick up any examples of individual adverse experiences in relation to the use of scanners. By contrast, where Muslim participants feel that the state is using its powers to target them because of their religious identity, this becomes a source of intense resentment and anger. Schedule 7 stops fall into this category. The interviews suggest that this power is silently eroding Muslim communities' trust and confidence in policing. It was raised as an issue in focus groups and interviews across all four case study areas. Many individuals were particularly outraged by the nature of the screening questions posed, which intensified a feeling of religious profiling. Police forces are increasingly aware of the impact it is having and there are efforts in some areas to address concerns; however, so far most seem to concentrate on explaining rather than changing the use of this power. Evidence suggests there is a need for greater transparency and accountability around its use, and that data on the precise scale of the use of Schedule 7 is needed.

4. On the streets

This section explores the ways in which counter-terrorism policing and practices affect Muslims in the case study areas as they go about their daily lives in the streets and public spaces of the towns and cities where they live and work. It begins with an examination of, perhaps, the most widely experienced counter-terrorism policing power: the use of powers to stop and search individuals in the street. It then focuses on an issue that is of particular concern in one case study area, the creation of a 'net' of surveillance cameras on the streets in several areas of Birmingham with large Muslim populations. Finally, it looks at how Muslim communities, police and public bodies have responded to anti-Muslim marches and demonstrations by the English Defence League (EDL) and their Scottish and Welsh counterparts through the streets of British towns and cities with significant Muslim communities.

4.1. Powers of stop and search under the Terrorism Act 2000

The right of the police to stop individuals as they go about their lawful business is a significant intrusion on an individual's liberty. The police can stop and search individuals and vehicles under a range of different powers. There are two specific provisions in the Terrorism Act that allow the police to stop a person. The first of these, Section 43 (s43), allows a police officer to stop and search a person (but not a vehicle) where there is a 'reasonable suspicion' that the person is a terrorist. The second, Section 44 (s44), empowers police officers, where an appropriate authorisation has been made, to stop any person or vehicle within the specified locality in order to look for articles that could be used for the commission of acts of terrorism.

Crucially, while the s44 power can only be used to stop and search a person in order to look for articles that can be used for the commission of acts of terrorism, it arises independently of reasonable suspicion relating to objects suspected of being carried, or of reasonable grounds to believe that acts of terrorism may occur in the area covered by the authorisation. Furthermore, if a person fails to stop and submit to a search when asked by a constable acting under s44 of the Terrorism Act to do so, or wilfully obstructs the constable in exercising these powers, he or she will be liable to a fine of £5,000 or a prison sentence of six months, or both, under Section 47. The PACE Code of Practice (Code A) on the use of stop and search powers applies to the use of s43 and s44. In relation to s43, it provides that 'reasonable suspicion can never be supported on the basis of personal factors'; rather it needs to be based on 'intelligence or information about, or some specific behaviour by, the person concerned'. Furthermore, 'it cannot be based on generalisations or

stereotypical images of certain groups or categories of people as more likely to be involved in criminal activity' and the code makes it clear that 'a person's religion cannot be considered as reasonable grounds for suspicion and should never be considered as a reason to stop or stop and search an individual'. However, the discriminatory and disproportionate use of stop and search powers generally against individuals from ethnic minorities has been a widespread concern over the years.^{57,58}

4.2. Use of s44 stop and search

Since February 2001 when s44 came into force, it has been used to carry out over half a million stops – although the use of s44 stop and search was suspended for individuals in July 2010. The Metropolitan Police Service (MPS) substantially increased their use of s44 powers after the attempted bombings at the Haymarket in London in June 2007. The stops have led to 283 terrorism-related arrests but, so far, no one has been convicted for terrorism-related offences as a result of a s44 stop.³¹ Most recent data show that in the year ending September 2010, there were 45,932 s44 stops and searches in Great Britain, a 77% fall over the previous 12 months. The number of stops and searches in the second quarter of 2010/11 (666) was 98% below the same quarter in 2009/10, largely accounted for by the suspension in its use. Nineteen per cent of those stopped and searched under these powers classified themselves as Asian or Asian British.⁵⁹

The extensive use of s44 has been criticised by a range of individuals and organisations including Lord Carlile (2009), the independent reviewer of counter-terrorism legislation, Human Rights Watch (2010), and the Metropolitan Police Authority (2004). This is the counter-terrorism power that the public has most direct experience of and the one that gives rise to the most grievances.³¹

In 2008/09, black people were six and a half times more likely and Asians five times more likely to be stopped under s44 than the white population of England and Wales.⁶⁰ Lord Carlile has argued that the impact of the extensive use of s44 is 'undoubtedly negative' (Lord Carlile, 2009: 31). The use of s44 powers varies across Britain and this is observed in its differential use across the four case study areas. The most extensive use was by the MPS in London. The second most frequent use of s44 was by the British Transport Police (BTP). In other case study areas, s44 was used by local police forces for short periods of time, usually in the immediate period after a terrorism-related arrest or incident. In Scotland, the extensive use of s44 stop and search by BTP in the months after the Glasgow Airport bombings, led to criticism of its use by the Scottish Justice Minister, Kenny MacAskill. One senior Scottish police officer felt that BTP appear to have 'their own performance regime dictated by London' which was at variance with the emphasis and importance placed on policing by consent in Scotland. There was nevertheless recognition that the pressures on the BTP and their approach reflected in part the specific threat to transport infrastructure:

I think [the BTP] were going for big numbers. I'm not saying that was wrong, at the end of the day they don't have all the huge advantages that an airport regime has. They are dealing with a transport network ... I can understand their nervousness and unfortunately a lot of the implementation of that sort of terrorism legislation is a bit blanket because it's not really intelligence led, other than there is intelligence in the system. It's not Dr C is coming through here on this day ... so I can understand their nervousness after the underground being targeted. I just think, probably, it didn't quite feel right in a Scottish context. (Senior police officer)

Interviews with Muslim community groups in Scotland indicate that the stance taken by the Scottish Government and police in challenging the use of s44 by the BTP was viewed positively, and contributed to an overall sense that the impact of counterterrorism policing and policies were different in Scotland compared with the rest of Britain.

In my conversations with police forces they saw great harm in what it [s44 stops by the BTP] did to community relations ... and no benefit ... it was like looking for a needle in a haystack when there wasn't any evidence that a needle even existed ... Strathclyde Police were not particularly amused by BTP and how they were doing this because of its impact on community relations. (Muslim community activist)

A senior police officer in an area that has resisted the use of s44 powers, in recognition of its damage to community relations, and who was critical of its apparently undifferentiated use by the MPS, nevertheless felt that the power was needed in some circumstances:

I felt even just morally or ethically the non-use of it here was the right thing to do but I also, in many times, considered it ... on several occasions I saw it as a tactical option ... if you get a message through on a Friday afternoon of a threat to a public place in [this city] or to the transport system and no further details ... well you get into trying to police that out and prevent it ... you can do that with lots of police saturating the areas using Section 43; having Section 44, for a threat that is specific enough to be a concern but not specific enough to go and target the individual whose gonna cause the threat, is useful.

He felt that s44 had been overused due to a failure in the application of principles of proportionality and necessity in authorising its use: 'We should have been using it in a way we were seeking society's approval to use it, rather than using it because parliament said we could.'

In July 2010, following a ruling by the European Court of Human Rights that the use of s44 created a violation of Article 8 of the European Convention on Human Rights (the right to respect for private and family life),⁶¹ the Home Secretary announced the suspension of the use of s44 in relation to individuals. It will continue to be used in relation to vehicles. In stopping individuals the police are henceforth required to rely on powers under s43 of the Terrorism Act 2000, which requires 'reasonable suspicion' before a person can be stopped and searched.

The government review of counter-terrorism and security powers concluded that there remained a need to allow stop and search of people in exceptional circumstances, without the need for reasonable suspicion of the individual. The use of this is, however, to be restricted by limiting the circumstances in which this power can be authorised. In particular, it requires that a senior police officer reasonably suspects that a terrorist attack will take place, and reduces the period of authorisation from 28 to 14 days.³¹ Provisions giving effect to these recommendations are contained in the Protection of Freedom Bills 2011.

4.3. Experiences of s44 stop and search

For many Muslims in the focus groups, particularly young men, being stopped and searched in the street by the police was one of the most common encounters with counter-terrorism policing. Most Muslims in the focus groups, particularly in Birmingham and East London, had direct experience of being stopped and searched, had close friends and family that had been affected, or had witnessed the police carrying out stops and searches in their local area. Non-Muslims in the focus groups, particularly those from ethnic minority groups and those in London, also had experiences of police stop and searches in the street.

In general, individuals did not make a distinction between stops under s44 relating to terrorism compared with stops under other police powers. Concerns focused around three main issues: the extent of stops (that is, the number of stops being carried out); the

treatment of individuals when they are stopped; and the perceived discriminatory use of the powers. For non-Muslims from other ethnic minority groups, concerns about stop and search were also strong. For other non-Muslim focus group participants, experiences of police stop and search were only reported by those in London. Among Muslim participants, the strongest negative feelings arose from perceptions that individuals were being stopped because of their religion or race. Such perceptions were more likely among individuals who had been stopped, or had observed groups of Muslims being stopped several times in the course of the preceding 12 months.

The absence of the need for the police to provide any reason for stopping a person, combined with individual experiences and accounts of stops from friends and family, led most Muslim participants to feel that they are stopped because of their ethnicity or religion:

A random stop and search is not really that random. If all the people look similar then it's not random ... black and Asian people get searched more often than white people, Asians are getting searched even more and more now. (Muslim, male, Birmingham)

Stop and search makes everyone feel very, very, uneasy; very, very unsure of themselves. It's like with every other experience you go through; you are sitting there questioning – is it my hijab? Is it Islam? Or is it just me that they've stopped? It's that uncertainty that I don't think helps. (Muslim, female, London)

Whenever I'm going into the city centre I always see the police officer stopping a young group of Asian boys. You always see that. At first, I used to think they've done something; but when I realise that you can be stopped without a reason I look at it in a different light. It's given me a negative portrayal of the police. (Muslim, female, Birmingham)

My experience of stop and search will stay with me. It won't stop me from doing anything, as I wasn't doing anything wrong, but it will create a little bit of ill feeling towards the police. (Non-Muslim, female, Leicester)

Use of counter-terrorism powers puts people's backs up ... my son was stopped and searched. It's not a nice experience. You are just going about minding your own business when you are being stopped and searched, there is no other reason you are being stopped and searched ... if he travels on the underground with a rucksack he gets stopped all the time ... he accepted the fact that this is going on ... some people take it nicely ... a lot of people have come to accept that because of our race and religion we are being targeted. (Muslim, male, London)

The focus groups suggest that perceptions of discrimination or unfair treatment arising from stop and search can affect levels of trust and confidence in the police and in an individual's willingness to report crime to them:

With like stop and search, the police are ... we know they're kind of biased in a way as well. So it's like hard for us to go and report it to them when you feel at a disadvantage. (Muslim, male, London)

These stop and search, all of them have been Muslims, it means when you see a police officer you don't feel safe, you feel endangered by that now. (Muslim, male, Leicester)

The concerns about the impact of stop and search were also shared by practitioners both in the police and local authorities. Across all the case study areas those who work with young people identified police stops as the most regular contact young Muslim men have with the police:

In this area you have accounts of young people being stopped and searched four or five times in the same day. They come in here [the youth centre] and show us four or five different slips ...

The relationships with the police aren't very good because of young people's experiences with the police. (Youth worker)

A senior police officer interviewed in one area said that police were reluctant to use s44 powers in his area because of its potentially damaging impact on relations with local communities. In his experience, where s44 powers are used on a significant scale, they become the main point of contact between the police and local residents. The damage to community relations from poor treatment or profiling can occur because, when large numbers of stops are carried out, it is inevitably, 'the least experienced officers who are then asked to carry out what is, from the perspective of community policing, one of the most important tasks'. The officer who said this had been left with the impression that the actions of some officers may be based on racial or religious profiling or, at the very least, created the perception that they are:

I was hearing horrendous stories, one particular story was a young professional Pakistani women who I knew who was travelling on a bus with a rucksack, and the bus was stopped and she was asked to get off by a police officer, who got on the bus and took her off, searched her bag and then let her back on. She was the only person of Asian appearance. What we found was that it is very, very, difficult to release notification of a power like that and be on the spot with quite young officers, most of the officers that are driving around in a car have less than four years experience. They have the most responsibility for our force but they are some of our youngest officers, least experienced.

Another referred to s44 as a 'blunt tool' that should not be used unless there was specific intelligence for its need. He explained how the s44 search could escalate tensions:

We realised the collateral damage of introducing something like [s44 stop and search powers] is quite massive because if you've been encountered a couple of times between college and home and the third one, the cop that's stopping you, he doesn't know this is your third; you get a bit fractious. The cop thinks, why is he being fractious, I've been perfectly polite, has he got something to hide ... and then all of a sudden people are putting hands on each other. The collateral damage of that encounter – as he goes on to tell everyone else – doesn't add up. (Police officer)

4.4. Surveillance cameras

The use of surveillance cameras was of particular concern in focus groups in Birmingham. During the course of the fieldwork for this study, the deployment of surveillance cameras in several areas of Birmingham with significant Muslim populations became a critical issue in relations between the police and local communities. As part of Project Champion, over 200 surveillance cameras, including a number of 'covert' cameras and cameras with automatic number plate recognition systems, were deployed in these areas. Reducing crime and antisocial behaviour appears to have been highlighted as the main reason for the cameras in their discussions with the police authority and elected officials. Protests from local residents, MPs and councillors erupted after it was discovered that the money for these cameras came out of a counter-terrorism funding stream.⁶² At a public meeting in July 2010, the Assistant Chief Constable for West Midlands Police accepted that 'the police are going to have to work hard to rebuild trust'.⁶³ A review into Project Champion carried out in response to community concerns found 'little evidence of thought being given to compliance with the legal or regulatory framework', that consultation over the project was 'too little too late' and 'the lack of transparency about the purpose of the project has resulted in significant community anger and loss of trust⁶⁴. In response to

the review, the police authority has decided to remove the cameras; although, at the time of writing, while covered and unused, the cameras remain in place.

In the focus groups with Muslims in Birmingham carried out during this period, the cameras were identified as the policy that was having the most impact on people's lives. There was some support for the cameras as a measure that would help reduce crime and anti-social behaviour. But among most participants there was anger that the cameras were a measure that targeted areas with significant Muslim populations and, therefore, Muslims as a group. For many in the focus groups, it reinforced a sense that innocent Muslims were being treated as part of a 'suspect community'. The cameras were seen not only as an invasion of privacy, but as adding to the stigmatisation of Muslim communities and the areas where they lived. Criticism was also directed toward the lack of consultation and openness by the police and local authorities about the reasons for the cameras.

I'm not saying I've got something to hide but I don't like to be watched. I don't want to step out of my house and have somebody there picking his nose watching me. What's the need for that! (Muslim, male, Birmingham)

Recently, they've got all these cameras in every street. I don't want somebody watching me, why are they watching me? It's like big brother's watching you. The government's got too much control and too much power. (Muslim, female, Birmingham)

F1: 'Why do you need to watch people? The crime rates are not high in this area. They want to watch people, they want to keep a tab on people ... cameras are having the major impact as they are watching you all the time.'

F2: 'I don't have a problem with that. It's better to be safe than sorry.'

F3: 'Why are they watching me? Why are they targeting me? If I've not done anything why are they stopping me?' (Muslim, female, Birmingham)

If they did have a consultation it would have been fifty-fifty; some would have agreed to it. But there was no consultation, they expected the community to stay quiet. (Muslim, male, Birmingham)

Among non-Muslim participants in the focus groups there was some opposition to the cameras but there was also more support for them, particularly where it was felt they could be used for deterring crime and anti-social behaviour. The cameras were installed as part of the 'pursue' strand of Contest and were felt to have undermined the work being done in relation to the 'prevent' strand of Contest. In the interviews, anger over the surveillance cameras was particularly intense among individuals from community organisations that had been working closely with the police in the area of counter-terrorism. Many felt that their success in building trust and cooperation between Muslim communities and the police had been undermined by this incident. There was also intense frustration among some working on counter-terrorism in the police and local authority, that the measure had been taken without sufficient thought and consideration of its long-term impact. Several felt that it had undermined years of work in building community trust and confidence in the police. They accounted for this as largely a failure of internal communications and joined-up thinking among various branches of the police, but recognised that members of the public were not going to differentiate between the actions of different branches of the police:

It destroyed the trust that had been developed over 4-5 years. It means in practice, people will be suspicious of the police; they will always think there is a hidden agenda. They won't think

that they are truthful and obviously it impacts relationships as well. There are members in the police force who would never have agreed to this or who are suffering as a consequence. They did all the hard work, forged the relationships, and now have to justify these actions or apologise for it, which isn't really fair, is it? (Muslim youth organisation worker)

There were, however, indications that the community campaign in opposition to the cameras had some positive outcomes; one activist said that the campaign had 'given ordinary people hope that they can make a change in society' and had 'empowered people ... this was the people rising and empowering themselves and achieving what they set out to get ... a lot of people were left with a very happy feeling that they've made a difference'. Another argued that it had led community activists to develop a more nuanced, sophisticated understanding of policing accountability structures, and increased demands for greater accountability of counter-terrorism policing. Interviews in other case study areas indicate that the issue of surveillance cameras has permeated and impacted on trust in the relations between Muslims and public bodies there. As one local authority official explained, 'the suspicion is that if they can do it in Birmingham, they can do it here'.

4.5. Summary

Politicians and policymakers invoke the need to 'keep our streets safe' from terrorism in support of counter-terrorism measures. For many Muslims in this study, however, the streets are places where they feel they are likely to be stopped for no reason by the police. Many Muslims, particularly young men, reported that being stopped and searched in the streets, whether under s44 or other policing powers, has became their most frequent and regular contact with the police. For some, the frequency with which they are being stopped or observing others being stopped contributes to a sense of alienation and fuels perceptions of racial and religious discrimination. These dangers are recognised by some police officers and policymakers. The repeal of s44 in its current form is an important step to addressing these concerns; however, careful scrutiny is needed of the proposed powers that will replace this, as well as of the use of other stop and search powers. The case studies illustrate examples of police losing and winning trust and confidence of local communities. Perceptions that the police behave in ways that are consistent with procedural justice by taking their views into account in formulating and implementing decisions can be important to encouraging cooperation.⁶⁵ In Birmingham, the lack of consultation and transparency over the decision to place a net of CCTV cameras around several areas with large Muslim populations has significantly undermined trust and confidence in a police force which, until that point, was praised by a wide range of individuals from community and civil society organisations for its handling of some high-profile terrorism arrests. By contrast, early and intense cooperation and discussions with Muslim and other communities in developing the city's response to the EDL demonstrations, turned a situation that posed a real threat to cohesion and safety into an experience from which the city emerged more united and resilient.

5. Police sharing information

Information sharing remains a significant issue in developing trust and confidence in relations between local communities and the police. Even within the police, intelligence and information around counter-terrorism operations are carefully controlled. Much of the direct contact with local communities is through local area-based police officers who

have to explain the necessity of a particular raid or arrest but may not have direct access to the intelligence or evidence on which the decision to make the arrest was made. Local police officers are often only given information about an arrest a few hours ahead of the operation. In some areas where there is a planned raid and arrest, mechanisms are in place for some individuals in the Muslim community to be informed, sometimes just before police action or immediately afterward:

When we know there is going to be a sensitive arrest, we identify key individuals from that location or position in the community. On the morning of the arrest they are notified and given a number for further information. They can say they are aware of what we are doing. They are briefed at the beginning, and sounded out in the middle and updated at the end. These are individuals that are given information immediately after the arrests. (Police officer)

Such briefings of key individuals, while important, does not address the need to ensure that those who are most directly affected by police operations, those living in the streets where a raid has taken place, should be informed as much as possible about the incident. The lack of direct information to residents following the raids on houses in Forest Gate in East London was an issue that was highlighted by the Newham Monitoring Project. They argued that 'an "information vacuum" was created by the Metropolitan Police Service's refusal to provide any meaningful information to local people' and that 'no efforts were made to communicate with residents whose roads were suddenly closed'.⁶⁶

In the absence of being able to share actual information with communities, police have developed role-play exercises in which members of the public, often those who are viewed as active and key individuals in communities, are given scenarios involving receipt of information and asked to make decisions around how the police should respond. A senior police officer explained that the aim of these is to provide individual participants with an insight into the operating environment of the police and the challenges and difficulties around the judgements they make: 'they hopefully go back into communities as ambassadors ... they hopefully say they understand the reasons for this'. Interviews with individuals in Muslim communities suggest that while this goal may have been achieved there was also a feeling that this exercise was a one-way process. Communities were asked to understand the complexity and difficulties of the judgements police are required to make without any reciprocal exercise for police to understand the impact of their actions on communities:

The police have been involved in workshops showing police perspectives ... the workshop is good but the feedback I've got from women is that it's the police's perspective. They are not asking us what we think. They are showing us, for instance, in the event of a terrorist attack what things do police have to look at ... it does not show or reflect in any way how us, as individuals or human beings, how it affects us ... The exercises are useful in showing what the police have to consider and the impact of a terrorist attack but I feel it's one-sided, they also need to consider our side as well... unless they can do that they are not going to get the people to open up to them. (Muslim, NGO outreach worker)

6. Conclusion

The report points to the varied and diverse experiences that arise in the context of counterterrorism. The experiences vary across the four case study areas and also across groups within the case study areas. The starkest difference to emerge from the research is the disparity in the experience of Muslim and non-Muslims who live in the same local areas in terms of their encounters with counter-terrorism policing. Counter-terrorism law and policies are experienced and recalled more intensely, acutely and directly by Muslims than non-Muslims in the focus groups. Muslims were more likely than non-Muslims to recount incidents around counter-terrorism policing and policies that either involved themselves or concerned close friends, family or neighbours. When it comes to experiences of counter-terrorism policing, particularly of stops at airports, stops on the street and arrests and raids, Muslims and non-Muslims from the same local areas appear to live 'parallel lives'.

There is a damaging disconnect between the state and communities in their conceptions of 'threat'. From the perspective of the state and officials who work in counter-terrorism, the threat from international terrorism is the most significant and real threat that Britain faces today. Given the nature of the actual and planned attacks from Al Qa'ida-inspired terrorism in Britain and elsewhere, the existence of networks and groups involving around 2000 individuals that are involved in planning or supporting attacks in this country or abroad pose a real and grave challenge to national security. From the perspective of a Muslim population of over 2.5 million, however, those individuals are a tiny and virtually invisible minority. In the face of state claims about the threat posed by Al Qa'ida, focus group participants consistently identified a range of other issues, from drugs and gangs to unemployment and racism, that to them posed an equal or more immediate and real threat to their families and local communities.

The research suggests that a state-centric approach to threat that is unable to acknowledge or respond to community conceptions of threat will struggle to attract community acknowledgement and cooperation. For example, it should be recognised that the English Defence League (EDL) are, for many Muslims in this research, a visible and real manifestation of violent extremism and one that many are more likely to encounter than an Al Qa'ida extremist. The research suggests that the policing of EDL marches, if handled correctly, could provide an opportunity for partnership and cooperation between local Muslim communities, the police, local authorities and other communities. Experiences of counter-terrorism policing and practice differ across age, gender and ethnicity. Stops on the street are largely experienced by young men, often when they are alone or with other young men. Stops at airports appear generally to be experienced by men as well, but there is also an impact on those travelling with them, or meeting them, including partners and families. There is greater awareness of incidents, stops, searches, raids and arrests, involving those of the same ethnic background than in relation to those of other such backgrounds. However, where experienced, the impact on those affected and the wider community was significant.

Measures that are perceived as targeting Muslims as a group or community were of greater concern to those in this study than measures that target individual suspects. Measures such as stop and search on the streets or at airports, PVE funding, and the use of surveillance cameras, which bring a wide range of individuals within the ambit of police attention and which rely on the exercise of judgement in an area of wide discretion, were most frequently identified as 'stereotyping' or 'profiling' Muslims. The refrain that such measures are 'affecting ordinary law-abiding Muslims like us' was heard in most focus groups. By contrast, there was less focus in the discussions on laws and policies such as the length of pre-charge detention or control orders, reflecting the fact that they affect a smaller number of people. There are no precise data on the scale of Schedule 7 stops as, prior to 2010, the Home Office only published data for examinations lasting over one hour. However, the research for this report finds that Schedule 7 stops at airports are having the single most negative impact on Muslims across all four case study areas. The nature of the questions asked during the stops and examinations intensify feelings that the stops are based on religious profiling. Senior officials and police officers are aware of the negative impact that Schedule 7 is having on relations with Muslims, and

some have reached the view that the negative impact on communities outweighs the benefits it provides. However, Schedule 7 was not part of the recent review of counter-terrorism and security powers.

The PVE programme was a considerable area of concern in interviews with those who work in Muslim community organisations and civil society, but hardly featured in the focus groups; where few had even heard of Prevent. While mistakes were made in the development and implementation of PVE, much of this reflected the fact that this was a new area where policymakers were starting without any benchmarks and templates to follow and learning has, necessarily, been through trial and error. The targeting of funding to Muslim communities under PVE, particularly where it was directed at capacity-building and community cohesion, contributed towards a sense of being treated as a 'suspect community' and was perceived to generate resentment from other communities. This would appear to suggest that such projects should, therefore, be delivered through mainstream funding mechanisms.

In interviews with key stakeholders from community-based non-government organisations (NGOs) and civil society organisations, the need for more information, transparency and accountability around counter-terrorism policing and policies, was a recurring theme. While it was recognised that an asymmetry of information was inevitable in the area of counter-terrorism policing, many felt that more creativity was needed in developing mechanisms for sharing and disseminating information in relation to counter-terrorism policing.

Counter-terrorism laws are not experienced in isolation but contribute to a wider sense among Muslim participants of being treated as a 'suspect community'. While some Muslims are responding to this through greater engagement, in challenging the misperceptions about them, many more report feeling increasingly alienated and isolated. This research outlines some of the drivers for this and provides the basis for further analysis and action by policymakers.

Acknowledgements

The authors would like to thank the Equality and Human Rights Commission for funding the study presented in this report and, in particular, Mary Cunneen, Liz Speed and John Wadham for their encouragement and support throughout the project. Thanks also to Eric Metcalfe and Dr Basia Spalek for their comments on an earlier draft of this report. We would also like to express our gratitude to all the individuals who helped organise the focus groups and those who were willing to share their time and experiences through participating in the focus groups and interviews. This report would not have been possible without their generosity and support. Thanks finally, to staff at Durham University, in particular to Christopher Minchella, Julie Platten and Lorraine Parkin.

Notes

- Published by Equality and Human Rights Commission, Research report 72, first published Spring 2011, ISBN 978 1 84206 383 5. This article includes selected, edited extracts from the Report.
- See: http://www.equalityhumanrights.com/legal-and-policy/parliamentary-briefings/crimesecuritypolicing-and-counter-terrorism-bill-briefings/counter-terrorism-bill-includingproposals-to-allowdetention-for-up-to-42-days/
- 3. A. Silke, 'Fire of Iolaus', in *The Root Causes of Terrorism: Myths, Reality and Ways Forward*, ed. T. Bjørg (New York: Routledge, 2005), 242–248.
- 4. Q. Wiktorowicz, *Radical Islam Rising: Muslim Extremism in the West* (Maryland: Rowman and Littlefield, 2005).
- 5. C. Campbell and I. Connolly, 'A Model for the "War Against Terrorism"? Military Intervention in Northern Ireland and the 1970 Falls Curfew', *Journal of Law and Society* 33, no. 3 (2008): 341.
- 6. P. Hillyard, Suspect Community: People's Experiences of the Prevention of Terrorism Acts in Britain (London: Pluto Press, 1993).

- P. Hillyard, 'The "War on Terror": Lessons from Ireland', in European Civil Liberties Network, Essays for Civil Liberties and Democracy in Europe, 2005. Available at: http://www.ecln.org/ essays/essay-1.pdf
- 8. K. McEvoy, *Paramilitary Imprisonment in Northern Ireland* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2001).
- 9. J. Slucka, *Hearts and Minds, Water and Fish: Support for the IRA and INLA in a Northern Ireland Ghetto* (Connecticut: JAI Press, 1989).
- 10. House of Commons Hansard, 11 June 2008, col 398.
- 11. DSTL, What Perceptions Do the UK Population have Concerning the Impact of Counterterrorism Legislation Implemented since 2000? Occasional Paper 88 (London: Home Office, 2010).
- H.C. Nickels, L. Thomas, M.J. Hickman and S. Silvestri, A Comparative Study of the Representations of 'Suspect' Communities in Multi-Ethnic Britain and of their Impact on Irish Communities and Muslim Communities – Mapping Newspaper Content. Working Paper 13 (London: Institute for the Study of European Transformations, 2008).
- 13. G. Peirce, 'Was it like this for the Irish?', London Review of Books 30, no. 7 (2008): 3-8.
- 14. M. McGovern, *Countering Terror or Counter Productive? Comparing Irish and British Muslim Experiences of Counter-Insurgency Law and Policy* (Ormskirk: Edge Hill University 2010). Available at: http://www.edgehill.ac.uk/documents/news/CounteringTerror.pdf.
- C. Pantazis and S. Pemberton, 'From the "Old" to the "New" Suspect Communities: Examining the Impact of Recent UK Counter-terrorist Legislation', *British Journal of Criminology* 49 (2009): 646–666.
- 16. S. Greer, 'Anti-Terrorist Laws and the United Kingdom's "Suspect Muslim Community": A reply to Pantazis and Pemberton', *British Journal of Criminology* 50 (2010): 1171–1190.
- 17. R. Lambert, 'Salafi and Islamist Londoners: Stigmatised minority faith communities countering al-Qaida', *Crime Law Social Change 50* (2008): 73–89.
- G. Mythen, S. Walklate and F. Khan "I'm a Muslim, But I'm Not a Terrorist": Victimization, Risky Identities and the Performance of Safety'. British Journal of Criminology 49, no. 6 (2009), 736–754.
- 19. A. Kundnani, *Spooked: How Not to Prevent Violent Extremism* (London: Institute of Race Relations, 2009).
- M. Innes, C. Roberts, H. Innes, T. Lowe and S. Lakhani, Assessing the Effects of Prevent Policing: A Report to the Association of Chief Police Officers (Cardiff: Universities' Police Studies Institute, 2011).
- 21. V. Brittain, 'Besieged in Britain', Race and Class 50 (2008): 1-29.
- M. de Goede, 'Hawala discourses and the War on Terrorist Finance', *Environment and Planning* D: Society and Space 21 (2003): 513–532.
- 23. L. Amoore and M. de Goede 'Governance, Risk and Dataveillance in the War on Terror', *Crime, Law & Social Change* 43 (2005): 149.
- 24. J. McCulloch and S. Pickering, 'Suppressing the Financing of Terrorism: Proliferating State Crime, Eroding Censure and Extending Neo-Colonialism', *British Journal of Criminology* 45, no. 4 (2005): 470.
- N. Quigley and B. Pratten, Security and Civil Society: The Impact of Counterterrorism Measures on Civil Society Organisations (London: National Council for Voluntary Organisations, 2007).
- 26. See Note 1.
- 27. The Home Office uses a five-point scale for identifying the threat level: (1) low, an attack is unlikely; (2) moderate, an attack is possible but not likely; (3) substantial, an attack is a strong possibility; (4) severe, an attack is highly likely, and (5) critical, an attack is expected imminently, http://www.homeoffice.gov.uk/counter-terrorism/current-threat-level/.
- Jonathan Evans' speech to the Worshipful company of security professionals, 17 September 2010 http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/uknews/terrorism-in-theuk/8008252/Jonathan-Evansterrorism-speech.html.
- 29. MI5 tracking 30 UK Terror plots, http://news.bbc.co.uk/1/hi/uk/6134516.stm.
- 30. P. Wintour and A. Travis 'Brown sets out sweeping but risky terror and security reforms', *The Guardian*, 26 July 2007. Available at: http://www.guardian.co.uk/politics/2007/jul/26/uk. humanrights1

- 31. HM Government, '*Review of Counter-Terrorism and Security Powers: Review Findings and Recommendations*'. Cm 8004 (London: The Stationery Office, 2011).
- Home Office, Operation of Police Powers under the Terrorism Act 2000 and Subsequent Legislation: Arrests, Outcomes and Stops & Searches, Great Britain 2009/10 (London: Home Office, 2010), 40.
- See: http://api.ning.com/files/D55WrS2s9*TiQtcySwOGuwGy5fi*qwcs5X-2PJrTOra591OIIU rUfV90AiXu9TLw1RNRe7rM0*iz5beSRiQTsokt0oBE*kXT/YougovsurveyMuslimsonIslami cterrorism.pdf and http://www.marketresearchworld.net/index.php?option=com_content&task =view&id=156&Itemid=48.
- 34. These include the: Anti-Terrorism, Crime and Security Act 2001; Criminal Justice Act 2003; Prevention of Terrorism Act 2005; Terrorism Act 2006; the Counter-Terrorism Act 2008, Terrorist Asset-Freezing (Temporary Provision) Act 2010 and Terrorist Asset-Freezing etc. Act 2010 plus the Civil Contingencies Act 2004.
- 35. Terrorism Act 2000 s1(2).
- 36. Terrorism Act 2000 s1(1).
- 37. C. Walker, *Blackstone's Guide to Anti-Terrorism Legislation* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2002).
- HM Government, 'Countering International Terrorism: The United Kingdom's Strategy. Cm 6888' (London: The Stationery Office, 2006).
- B. Spalek, 'Muslims and the Criminal Justice System' in Open Society Institute, Muslims in the UK: Policies for Engaged Citizens (Budapest: Open Society Institute, 2005).
- H. Green, H. Connelly and C. Farmer, '2003 Home Office Citizenship Survey: People, Families and Communities. Home Office Research Study 289' (London: Home Office, 2004), 98.
- 41. N. Ahmed, F. Bodi, R. Kazim and M. Shadjareh, *The Oldham Riots: Discrimination, Deprivation and Communal Tension in the United Kingdom* (London: Islamic Human Rights Commission, 2001).
- 42. M. Innes, L. Abbott, T. Lowe and C. Roberts, *Hearts and Minds and Eyes and Ears: Reducing Radicalisation Risks Through Reassurance Oriented Policing* (Cardiff: Universities' Police Science Institutes, 2007), 29.
- 43. R. Briggs, C. Fieschi and H. Lownsbrough, *Bringing it Home: Community Based Approaches to Counter-Terrorism* (London: Demos, 2006), 88.
- 44. HM Government, 'Preventing Violent Extremism: A Strategy for Delivery' (2008). Available at: http://www.dcsf.gov.uk/violentextremism/preventstrategy/index.shtml, p. 22.
- 45. N. Bettison, 'Preventing Violent Extremism: A Police Response', *Policing* 3, no. 2 (2009): 129–138.
- M. Innes, 'Policing Uncertainty: Countering Terror Through Community Intelligence and Democratic Policing', Annals of APSS 605 (May) (2006): 1–20.
- J. Klausen, 'British Counter-Terrorism After 7/7: Adapting Community Policing to the Fight Against Domestic Terrorism', *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies*, 35, no. 3 (2009): 403–420.
- A. Huq, T. Tyler and S. Schulhofer, 'Mechanisms for Eliciting Co-Operation in Counter-terrorism Policing', Public Law and Legal Theory Research Paper Series Paper No. 340 (The Law School, University of Chicago, 2011). Available at: http://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers. cfm?abstract_id=1757266#
- 49. B. Spalek, S. El Awa and L.Z. McDonald, *Police-Muslim Engagement and Partnerships for the Purposes of Counter-Terrorism: An Examination* (Birmingham: University of Birmingham, 2009).
- B. Spalek, 'Community Policing, Trust and Muslim Communities in Relation to "New Terrorism", *Politics & Policy* 38, no. 4 (2010): 789–815.
- 51. Cabinet Office, 'The National Security Strategy of the United Kingdom' (London: Cabinet Office, 2008), 56–57.
- 52. Department for Transport, 'Interim Code of Practice for the Acceptable Use of Advanced Imaging Technology (Body Scanners) in an Aviation Security Environment' (London: Department for Transport, 2010).
- 53. W. Pavia, 'Muslim Woman Refuses Body Scan at Airport'. *The Times*, 3 March 2010. Available at: http://www.timesonline.co.uk/tol/news/uk/article7048576.ece
- 54. Home Office, 'Examining Officers under the Terrorism Act 2000: Code of Practice' (London: The Stationery Office, 2009).

- 55. Lord Carlile of Berriew, 'Report on the Operation in 2009 of the Terrorism Act 2000 and of Part 1 of the Terrorism Act 2006' (London: The Stationery Office, 2010), 37.
- 56. Federation of Islamic Student Societies (FOSIS), The Federation of Student Islamic Societies' Policy Document on: Schedule 7 (Port and Borders Control) of the UK's Terrorism Act 2000 (London: FOSIS, 2010).
- 57. B. Bowling and C. Phillips, 'Disproportionate and Discriminatory: Reviewing the Evidence on Police Stop and Search', *Modern Law Review* 70, no. 6 (2007): 936–961.
- 58. Equality and Human Rights Commission, 'Stop and Think: A Critical Review of the Use of Stop and Search Powers in England and Wales' (London: EHRC, 2010).
- Home Office, 'Operation of Police Powers under the Terrorism Act 2000 and Subsequent Legislation – Arrest, Outcomes and Stops & Searches, Great Britain. Quarterly update to September 2010, Statistical News Release 24 February, 2011'. Available at: http://rds.homeoffice.gov.uk/ rds/pdfs11/hosb0411snr.pdf.
- House of Commons Library, 'Protection of Freedoms Bill. Bill 146 of 2010-11'. Research Paper 11/20 (London: House of Commons, 2011).
- 61. *Gillan and Quinton* v. *The United Kingdom*, Application no. 4158/05, Judgment of 12 January 2010.
- 62. 'Legal Fight over Spy Cameras in Muslim Suburbs', *The Guardian*, 11 June 2010, http://www.guardian.co.uk/uk/2010/jun/11/project-champion-numberplate-recognitionbirmingham.
- 'Police Apologise for Birmingham Spy Camera Outrage' *The Birmingham Mail*, 5 July 2010, http://www.birminghammail.net/news/birmingham-news/2010/07/05/police-apologisefor-spycamera-outrage-97319-26787014/.
- 64. S. Thornton, Project Campion Review (Thames Valley Police, 2010), 48, 49.
- 65. T.R. Tyler, Why People Obey the Law (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 2006).
- Newham Monitoring Project, 'Aftermath of the Anti-Terrorism Police Raids in Forest Gate on 2 June 2006: Submission of the Newham Monitoring Project to the Metropolitan Police Authority, 2006'. Available at: http://www.statewatch.org/news/2007/mar/uk-forest-gate-raidsnmp-report.pdf.

References

- Ameli, S.R., M. Elahi and A. Merali, British Muslims' Expectations of Government Social Discrimination: Across the Muslim Divide (London: Islamic Human Rights Commission, 2004).
 Ansari, H., The Infidel Within: Muslims in Britain since 1800 (London: Hurst and Co, 2004).
- Archer, L., Race, Masculinity and Schooling: Muslim Boys and Education (Maidenhead: Open University Press, 2003).
- Ballard, R., 'The Pakistanis: Stability and Introspection', in *The Ethnic Minority Populations of Great Britain: Ethnicity in the 1991 Census Vol. 2*, ed. C. Peach (London: Central Statistical Office, 1996).
- Beckford, J., R. Gale, D. Owen, C. Peach and P. Weller, Review of the Evidence Base on Faith Communities (London: Office of the Deputy Prime Minister, 2006).
- Berthoud, R. and M. Blekesaune, Persistent Employment Disadvantage. DWP Research Report no. 416 (Norwich: Department for Work and Pensions, 2007).
- Brice, M.A.K., A Minority Within a Minority: A Report on Converts to Islam in the United Kingdom (London: Faith Matters, 2010).
- Bright, M., When Progressives Treat with Reactionaries: The British State's Flirtation with Radical Islam (London: Policy Exchange, 2007).
- Bunglawala, Z., 'Muslims and the Labour Market', in *Policies for Engaged Citizens: Muslim in the UK*, ed. Open Society Institute (Budapest: Open Society Institute, 2005).
- Caldicott, F., Umar Farouk Abdulmutallab: Report to UCL Council of Independent Inquiry Panel (London: University College London, 2010).
- Change Institute, Understanding Muslim Ethnic Communities (London: Department for Communities and Local Government, 2009).
- Choudhury, T., Muslims in Europe: A Report on 11 EU Cities (New York: Open Society Institute, 2010).
- Crawley, H., Evidence on Attitudes to Asylum and Immigration: What We Know, Don't Know and Need to Know. COMPAS Working Paper no. 23 (Oxford: University of Oxford, 2005). Available at: http://www.compas.ox.ac.uk/fileadmin/files/pdfs/Heaven%20Crawley%20WP0523.pdf.

- Department for Communities and Local Government, Preventing Violent Extremism: Winning Hearts and Minds (London: DCLG, 2007).
- Department for Education and Skills, Promoting Good Campus Relations: Working With Staff and Students to Build Community Cohesion and Tackle Violent Extremism in the Name of Islam at Universities and Colleges (2006). Available at: http://www.dcsf.gov.uk/pns/pnattach/ 20060170/1.txt.
- Department for Innovation, Universities and Skills, 'Promoting good campus relations, fostering shared values and preventing violent extremism in Universities and Higher Education Colleges', 2008. Available at: http://www.bis.gov.uk/assets/biscore/corporate/migratedD/ec_group/22-07-HE_on.
- Dwyer, C., 'Contradictions of Community: Questions of Identity for Young British Muslim Women', Environment and Planning A, 31, no. 1 (1999): 53–68.
- El-Sohl, C.F., 'Arab Communities in Britain: Cleavages and Commonalities', Islam and Christian-Muslim Relations 3-4 (1992): 250.
- Enneli, P., T. Modood and H. Bradley, *Young Turks and Kurds: A Set of 'Invisible' Disadvantaged Groups* (York: Joseph Rowntree Foundation, 2005).
- EUMC, The Impact of 7 July 2005 London Attacks on Muslim Communities in the EU (Vienna: European Union Monitoring Centre on Racism and Xenophobia, 2006).
- EUMC, Muslims in the European Union: Discrimination and Islamophobia (Vienna: European Union Monitoring Centre on Racism and Xenophobia, 2006).
- Ferguson, C. and D. Hussey, 2008–09 Citizenship Survey: Race, Religion and Equalities Topic Report (London: Department for Communities and Local Government, 2010).
- Glees, A. and C. Pope, *When Students Turn to Terror: Terrorist and Extremist Activity on British Campuses* (London: Social Affairs Unit, 2005).
- Haley, R., Preventing What? How the Prevent Anti-Terrorism Programme Will Affect Scottish Society (Scotland Against Criminalising Communities, 2009). Available at: http://www.sacc.org.uk/sacc/ docs/preventingwhat.pdf.
- Hall, D. and I. Hall, *Practical Social Research: Project Work in the Community* (London: Macmillan, 1996).
- Hansen, R., Citizenship and Immigration in Post-War Britain (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2000).
- Hemming, S., 'The Practical Application of Counter-terrorism Legislation in England and Wales: A Prosecutor's Perspective', *International Affairs* 86, no. 4 (2010): 955–969.
- HM Government, Pursue, Prevent, Protect, Prepare: A Strategy for Countering International Terrorism. Cm 7547 (London: The Stationery Office, 2009).
- HM Government, Channel: Supporting Individuals Vulnerable to Recruitment by Violent Extremists A Guide for Local Partnerships (London: Home Office, 2010).
- Home Office, National Policing Plan 2005-08: Safer, Stronger Communities (London: HMSO, 2008).
- House of Commons, Preventing Violent Extremism. Communities and Local Government Select Committee Report, Sixth Report of Session 2009-2010, HC 65 (London: The Stationery Office, 2010).
- Hussain, S. and T. Choudhury, Muslims in the EU: Cities Report Preliminary Research Report and Literature Survey, United Kingdom (New York: Open Society Institute, 2007).
- Jacobson, J., Islam in Transition: Religion and Identity among British Pakistani Youth (London: Routledge, 1998).
- Knott, K. and S. Khokher, 'Religious and Ethnic Identity among Young Muslim Women in Bradford', New Community 19, no. 4 (1993): 593–610.
- Krueger, R., Doing Qualitative Research (London: Sage, 2003).
- Lambert, B. and J. Githens-Mazer, Islamophobia and Anti-Muslim Hate Crime: UK Case Studies 2010 – An Introduction to a Ten Year Europe-Wide Research Project (London: European Muslim Research Centre, 2011).
- Lord Carlile, Report on the Operation in 2008 of the Terrorism Act 2000 and of Part 1 of the Terrorism ACT 2006, Berriew QC, June 2009.
- Metropolitan Police Authority, Report of the MPA Scrutiny on MPS Stop and Search Practice (London: MPA, 2004).
- Modood, T., 'Ethnicity, Muslims and Higher Education in Britain', *Teaching in Higher Education* 11, no. 2 (2006): 247–250.

- Modood, T., R. Berthoud, J. Lakey, J. Nazroo, P. Smith, S. Virdee and S. Beishon, *Ethnic Minorities in Britain: Disadvantage and Diversity* (London: Policy Studies Institute, 1997).
- Nawaz, I. and S. Warrich, Information Guide for Muslim Communities in Dealing with Anti-Terrorism Raids/Arrests (London: Association of Muslim Lawyers, 2007).
- O'Beirne, M., Religion in England and Wales: Findings from the 2001 Home Office Citizenship Survey. Home Office Research Study 274 (London: Home Office, 2004). Available at: http:// www.homeoffice.gov.uk/rds/pdfs04/hors274.pdf.
- Office for National Statistics, Focus on Religion (London: ONS, 2004). Available at: http://www.statistics.gov.uk/downloads/theme compendia/for2004/FocusonReligion.pdf.
- Pew, The Future of the Global Muslim Population (Washington DC: The Pew Forum on Religion in Public Life, 2011). Available at: http://www.pewforum.org/The-Futureof-the-Global-Muslim-Population.aspx.
- Pickering, S., J. McCulloch and D. Wright-Neville, *Counter-Terrorism Policing: Community, Cohesion and Security* (New York: Springer, 2008).
- Quilliam Foundation, Radicalisation on British University Campuses: A Case Study (2010). Available at: http://www.quilliamfoundation.org/index.php/component/content/article/713.
- Rabby, F. and W.M. Rodgers, The Impact of 9/11 and the London Bombings on the Employment and Earnings of U.K. Muslims. Discussion Paper 4763 (Bonn: Institute for the Study of Labour, 2010).
- Rudiger, A., Prisoners of Terror? *The Impact of Anti-Terrorism Measures on Refugees and Asylum Seekers in Britain* (London: Refugee Council, 2007).
- Runnymede Trust Commission on British Muslims and Islamophobia, Islamophobia A Challenge for Us All (London: The Runnymede Trust, 1997).
- Sheridan, L. and R. Gillett, 'Major World Events and Discrimination', Asian Journal of Social Psychology 8 (2005): 191–197.
- Spalek, B. and L. MacDonald, 'Terror Crime Prevention: Constructing Muslim Practices and Beliefs as "Anti-Social" and "Extreme" through CONTEST 2', *Social Policy and Society* 9, no. 1 (2009): 123–132.
- Throne, J. and H. Stuart, Islam on Campus: A Survey of UK Student Opinions (London: Centre for Social Cohesion, 2008).
- Wynne-Jones, J., 'Study Reveals Impact of Immigration on UK faiths'. Daily Telegraph 13 December 2009. Available at: http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/newstopics/religion/6799755/Studyreveals-impactof-immigration-on-UK-faiths.html.
- Office (2010) table 1.1, table 1.8(a) and table 1.8(b).